INTERNATIONAL CONSULTATION ON ADULT RELIGIOUS EDUCATION

20th INTERNATIONAL CONSULTATION

JANUARY 2008 - SANTIAGO, CHILE
Led by Bishop Kieran Conry the delegation from England & Wales included Paula Bailey, Martin Foster (who co-ordinated all the liturgy for the consultation), Vicky Hummell, Anne McDowell Veronica Murphy (Steering Group) and Linda Pennington. 

The Catholic Bishops’ Conference of England & Wales initiated the Forum and hosted  its first meeting in St. Mary’s College Strawberry Hill in 1988 organised by Fr. Paddy Purnell, Sr. Margaret Foley, Sr. Anne McDowell and Bishop John Rawsthorne. At the dinner to celebrate the twentieth anniversary the debt to England & Wales was gratefully acknowledged. The Forum is now supported administratively and financially by the Canadian Bishops’ Conference as part of its support of other conferences across the world. It does indeed attract world wide participation, invited through the network of Bishops’ Conferences, and aims to enable a cross fertilisation of ideas and current practice in adult formation and catechesis. Its goals are:
· to facilitate international networking and communication in this field (e.g. exchange experiences, knowledge, skills and resources)

· with those involved in this ministry (primary networking group)

· with others whose insight and experience could enrich our ministry

· with educators from other traditions (ecumenical dimension)

· with those in other ministries (i.e. international groups)

· to advance and develop the field (e.g. visioning the future, engaging in critical reflection on practice, to reflect on the identity, parameters, nature and purpose of the field, to advocate for this ministry, and to explore innovative approaches)

· to promote support for this ministry

· for the initiatives in the various countries

· for publishing and the development of resources (human and material)

The initiative is costly in terms of travel and staff time, but it remains the only consultation of its kind and has always provided a rich experience of cultural diversity with opportunities for critical conversation that cannot easily be accessed elsewhere. Whilst recognising increasing demands on our resources, the work of IFARE would seem to be an important aspect of the Department’s work.  The report that follows, from one diocesan adviser for whom this was a first experience of international dialogue, offers evidence of its ability to significantly effect participants and the context in which they work. Some of the outcomes resulting from the consultation will always be on a personal enrichment level, but there are others that are more measurable, including:
· integrating elements from the consultation process into local contexts
· valuable insights into a successful model of family catechesis gained through visiting parishes 

· new networks of dialogue and exchange facilitated through a secure intra-net site

· new opportunities for exploring collaboration and information sharing with Ireland and Ukraine

· an engagement with the themes and responses of the linneamenta for the forthcoming Synod 

· an awareness of different models and cultures of Church operative in different countries and areas of the world, for example in South America and South East Asia that can help us appreciate more the needs of growing migrant communities

· reports to dioceses and to groups of adult advisers resulting in reflection on the Word of God as blessing and task within the context of England & Wales.
The future of IFARE is by no means guaranteed: finances are stretched to the limit and many participants from the developing world need additional financial support in order to attend: the Steering Group that organises each bi-annual gathering relies on individual conferences for support and puts in a large amount of work behind the scenes in preparation. One of the key areas of learning from this last consultation was the need to establish a team of people in the host country to work on the local practicalities necessary for a smooth conference and not rely on just one person. Yet those who have experienced this international dynamic remain convinced of its contribution to the field of adult religious education. Two firm invitations have been offered for the next gathering in 2010: Ghana and Ukraine.  Fr. Aidan D’Sa is the National Catechetical Adviser for the Bishops’ Conference and would be the key contact, drawing together a team from other parts of Ghana and from other African countries. Both Ghana and Ukraine however would be ‘firsts’ and would have significant contributions to make in terms of cultural context and catechetical practice.
Those who attended this year wish to thank the Department for Evangelisation & Catechesis for making it possible and express their hope that it will be able to continue to support this important collaborative initiative in the future.
Veronica Murphy
Paula Bailey

In January of this year, I travelled to Santiago, Chile to participate in the 10th International Consultation on Adult Religious Education, funded by the Bishop’s Conference as representatives from the Church in England and Wales. It was a great privilege to be asked to take part in such a gathering.
The first amazing experience took place whilst still on the plane: flying over the Andes. After the initial sighting from the plane, we soon realised that the Andes were never really out of sight in Santiago. They form the backdrop of the city.[image: image1] 

We gathered at a retreat centre on the outskirts of Santiago – The Schoenstatt Centre. The Centre itself was a pastoral centre, a shrine and a place of pilgrimage. The grounds were quite stunning, against the back drop of the Andes and it took a little while to adjust to the fact that it really was summer in Chile! 
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The purpose of the consultation was to consider the “The Word of God: Blessing and Task for Adult Formation Today.” The theme reflected that which will be considered by the 12th Ordinary Synod of Bishops in Rome later this year: the Word of God in the Life of the Church. Participants gathered from Chile, Venezuela, Costa Rica, Brazil, Columbia, Ghana, India, New Zealand, Philippines, USA, Canada, Native American Peoples, Ukraine, Ireland and England and Wales. 
We were officially welcomed by Bishop Hector of the Chilean Bishops’ Conference, who had recently taken up responsibility for Catechesis and by Maria Gomez from the Universidad Catolica Silva Henriquez who partly sponsored the conference. The University had been awarded funding to develop a Masters Degree in Religious Education. We were welcomed as guests of the Theology department during our consultation and met with staff and students of the University, even though it was their summer vacation![image: image4.jpg]
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Our conference officially opened with the celebration of the Eucharist in both Spanish and English. This was the pattern throughout the week: sometimes Spanish was the primary language, sometimes English.
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We began the work of the consultation by considering the various contexts (cultural, social, economic and religious) which shape our proclamation of the Word of God, and over the course of the five days, considered what hinders reception of the word, what nurtures or encourages it. The thing that I found most striking was the way in which we often gave the same answers to questions, but speaking from very different contexts and thus meaning something quite different. For example, when we considered “What hinders reception of the Word?” we all felt that business, materialism and individualism were key factors. However, materialism meant something quite different in Venezuela than it did in the UK or Canada and it was important to try and understand something of the varied contexts which we spoke from. To help us to do this, each country had submitted a country report prepared before the consultation, highlighting some of the key developments in adult formation and identifying areas for future development. We heard participants from India sharing something of the celebrations of the 40th Anniversary of their catechetical institute and exploring ways in which Indian culture influences and enriches the interpretation of scripture. The participant from Ukraine shared something of the complexity of the religious situation in the country and the process of reconciliation being undertaken. A participant from Ghana spoke about the complexity of the relationship between Catholicism and African Traditional Religions. Archbishop Diego Padron (Venezuela) spoke passionately about the gathering of Latin American Bishops in Aperecida and their reflections on mission and evangelisation. Each country was given the opportunity to share key points from their report with the whole group. These inputs offered brief but very striking glimpses of the diversity of the Church throughout the world – the variety of cultural contexts, the pressures on communities where Christianity and Catholicism are not only minority groups, but in some instances oppressed. When we gathered to celebrate Eucharist, we also experienced a flavour of the different cultures in which Mass is celebrated - for example, Fr Thomas from India placed eight flowers around the edges of the corporal just before the consecration and sang in Sanskrit eight attributes of Jesus. It was a powerful experience of the way in which faith and culture can enrich each other.
At the end of the consultation, we met in country or continent groups to consider possible ways in which we could communicate, share and network in the future. The first step has been to set up a Google group for all participants in the Consultation and to extend an invitation to the Ukranian and Irish delegates to join in the Adult Education Conference in England and Wales.

As part of the consultation, we visited local parishes who shared with us something about the process of catechesis which takes place in their communities. Parishes are structured very differently in Santiago. Each parish consists of a number of ‘chapels’, which are lively, healthy communities. Parishes might have between 5 and 12 chapels served by a number of priests, deacons and religious. Each chapel has a large number of catechists. The role of catechists is highly significant and a great deal is invested in their training and formation. I visited the chapel of St Theresa. We joined the parish for the Sunday Eucharist and were welcomed as honoured guests. Following the celebration, we gathered in the parish hall with some of the parish catechists. We shared coffee and cake and heard about the process of family catechesis in the parish. Couples become catechists together. Jaime told us that he wasn’t too sure about being a catechist initially as it clashed with football, however it was important for Tina, his wife, and so he became a catechist. It also helped that catechesis changed from Thursday to Sunday and there was no longer a clash with football!
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Catechesis is undertaken in families and parents gather for catechesis, often along with their children, and explore questions of faith and are encouraged to explore faith at home. In this parish, the role of the godfather was hugely significant. If a family was without a father, a godfather was appointed and he became part of the family and took on some aspects of the role of father to the family. 
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There were also extension visits. We visited the shrine of Padre Hurtado, a priest who worked hard for the poor and homeless of Santiago and a very popular saint in Chile. Even Padre Hurtado’s green Ford pick-up truck was preserved in a glass case at the entrance to the shrine. He is buried in the altar of the chapel at the shrine and flowing water and a ‘thanksgiving wall’ are part of the place. 
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We also visited Cerro San Christobal, the highest point in Santiago, reached by foot and cable car. The cable cars themselves were an act of faith! On the crest of the rock is a statue of a pregnant Mary. Having made it to the foot of the rock, the stairs to the statue just had to be climbed, even though it was around 35 celsius. Maybe it’s a sign of the times, but the statue is now dwarfed by the TV and mobile phone masts that surround it.[image: image10.jpg]


 However, the views over Santiago were quite spectacular. It is a rapidly developing city with a massive amount of building taking place as the number of cranes on the skyline suggest. No doubt the numerous vineyards in the Central Valley contribute to the growing economy – but don’t forget to buy the stuff with the Fairtrade logo!

We did find a day and a half for some relaxation. We visited Vina del Mar and Valparaiso and enjoyed a meal next to the sea at Concon, sampling some of Chile’s incredible sea food. We were also privileged to have a tour of the bay at Valparaiso on a Chilean naval vessel as guests of the Chilean Navy. The launch generally patrolled the coast looking for drug smugglers among other  things. 
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A local folk dancing troop along with folk musicians visited the conference centre and performed. The speed of some of the dances was incredible.Were the aims of the forum and consultation met? I think they were. The experience was of immense value, both personally and professionally. Personally, it was simply a great privilege to take part in the consultation, to reflect on the Word of God in such a diverse gathering and such a different context, to meet with others involved in the work of Adult Formation, to expand my personal experience of what it means to be church - and to visit Santiago du Chile! The highlight was visiting the community of the Capilla St Teresa. Professionally, there was the opportunity to share experience and gain ideas from others, to share resources, and to begin to see how we might develop the ministry of catechesis in our own Diocese. Of course, that doesn’t mean trying to transplant the experience of Chile in England – the soil is different – but beginning to see that there are perhaps unexplored possibilities and the possibility of fresh vision.[image: image11.jpg]



European contingent: Ireland, Ukraine and England and Wales





Archbishop Diego Padron of Venezuela





Children’s Animators





Jaime and Tina, catechists





At the shrine of Padre Hurtado





Left to right: view from the restaurant at Concon, touring Valparaiso bay, Chilean folk dancers
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